

# BACKGROUND

No. 3404 | APRIL 25, 2019

## Single-Payer Health Care: Rhetoric Versus Reality

*Meridian Paulton*

### Abstract

*Some leading lawmakers are advocating single-payer health care, an approach that would abolish nearly all existing coverage arrangements and replace them with a single, government-run plan. Advocates argue that such a plan would be built on existing arrangements, make average American families financially better off, and give everyone access to high-quality care. These claims are not accurate; there is a wide gap between the rhetoric and the reality. Policymakers should reject single-payer policies, which impose a high cost on patients, and put medical coverage decisions in the hands of government bureaucrats. Leaders should support policies that reduce costs and empower consumers to make their own personal medical decisions.*

“Single-payer” health care is increasingly popular with some Members of Congress and the public at large.<sup>1</sup> This should come as no surprise: Proponents of a single-payer system in the United States make numerous claims about the benefits of such a system. Among them are:

- Single-payer health care can effectively build on the Medicare program via a proposal called Medicare for All,
- The average American family would be financially better off under Medicare for All,
- Single-payer health care would ensure that everyone has equal access to high-quality health care, and

### KEY POINTS

- Single-payer health care proposals would replace nearly all other forms of health coverage with a single, government-run health care program.
- Under a single-payer plan, private insurance options, as well as the legacy Medicare program, would be replaced by the new government plan, and there would be no private option.
- Government-controlled health care, according to its advocates, would be less expensive for working families. The truth is that under single-payer programs, health costs to working families will rise, and access will fall.
- While advocates argue that government-controlled health care would increase access to health care, international experience with it suggests that it would lead to increased wait times and denied care.
- Rather than give government more control over health care, policymakers should lower costs and increase access by giving control to individuals and families.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at <http://report.heritage.org/bg3404>

**The Heritage Foundation**  
214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE  
Washington, DC 20002  
(202) 546-4400 | [heritage.org](http://heritage.org)

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

- Single-payer health care would save money by eliminating the administrative costs generated by private health insurance.

These claims are not accurate. Based on an analysis of the proposal by Senator Bernie Sanders (I-VT), and the actual experience of similar systems in Great Britain and Canada, there is a gap between the rhetoric and the reality. Policymakers should reject single-payer policies, which impose a high cost on patients and put medical coverage decisions in the hands of government bureaucrats. Leaders should support policies that reduce costs and empower consumers to make their own personal medical decisions.

### **Rhetoric: “Medicare for All” Builds on the Medicare Program.**

*We need to build on the strength of the 50 years of success of the Medicare program.*<sup>2</sup>

—Friends of Bernie Sanders

Advocates point to the Medicare program as the foundation for their plan and claim their plan would add new benefits for seniors. They make use of the program’s enormous popularity, not only with seniors, but with the public; they claim that it provides guaranteed benefits, financial security, and broad access to care.<sup>3</sup>

### **Reality: Medicare for All Would Abolish Medicare as We Know It.**

Under congressional proposals, Medicare itself would be replaced by the new government program. Almost 58 million seniors and disabled Americans would be displaced from their current Medicare plan and placed in a new government-run health care program.

Medicare “as we know it” includes a legacy program that provides coverage for hospital services, physician and outpatient services, and optional coverage for prescription drugs. Seniors and certain disabled citizens who choose the legacy program can also purchase and enroll in supplemental coverage (Medigap) to fill in coverage gaps in legacy Medicare. Alternatively, seniors can forgo the legacy program and select an alternative, private coverage insurance option, which integrates these services. Under the House and Senate “single-payer” bills, those private options, as well as the legacy Medicare program, would be replaced by the new government plan, and there would be no private insurance option.

### **Rhetoric: The Average American Family Would Be Financially Better Off Under Medicare for All.**

*Under Medicare for All the average American family will be much better off financially than under the current system, because you will no longer be writing checks to private insurance companies.... While, depending on your income, your taxes may go up to pay for this publicly funded program, that expense will be more than offset by the money you are saving by the elimination of private insurance costs.*<sup>4</sup>

—Senator Bernie Sanders

Government-controlled health care, according to its advocates, would be less expensive for working families. Diane Archer, founder of the Medicare Rights Center, writes, “Under Medicare for All, the typical family will see higher wages and lower expenses and spend much less on health care than it does today.”<sup>5</sup> While single-payer advocates acknowledge that federal taxes would increase, they also believe that the overall cost to the consumer would be less with the elimination of

---

1. For an explanation of “single-payer” health care, see Meridian Paulton, “What Is ‘Single-Payer’ Health Care?” Heritage Foundation Issue Brief No. 4924, November 29, 2018, <https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/what-single-payer-health-care>.

2. Friends of Bernie Sanders, “Medicare for All: Leaving No One Behind,” <https://live-bernieanders-com.pantheonsite.io/issues/medicare-for-all/> (accessed September 13, 2018).

3. Medicare’s broad popularity is detailed in this poll: Mira Norton, Bianaca DiJulio, and Mollyann Brodie, “Medicare and Medicaid at 50,” Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, July 17, 2015, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/poll-finding/medicare-and-medicare-at-50/> (accessed December 7, 2018).

4. Bernie Sanders as quoted by Shelby Livingston, “Sanders Unveils Single-Payer Healthcare Bill,” Modern Healthcare, September 13, 2017, <http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20170913/NEWS/170919952> (accessed April 24, 2019).

5. Diane Archer, “Yes, Medicare for All Is Expensive. That’s Not the Point,” The Washington Post, August 1, 2018, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/yes-medicare-for-all-is-expensive-thats-not-the-point/2018/08/01/0b4a0708-95a8-11e8-80e1-00e80e1fdf43\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.21600a6f66b6](https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/yes-medicare-for-all-is-expensive-thats-not-the-point/2018/08/01/0b4a0708-95a8-11e8-80e1-00e80e1fdf43_story.html?utm_term=.21600a6f66b6) (accessed October 29, 2018).

premiums and with the additional savings generated from a combination of consolidated administrative costs, reduced provider reimbursements, and superior government cost control.<sup>6</sup>

### **Reality: The Sanders Medicare for All Proposal Would Cost Most Americans More.**

Economist Kenneth Thorpe of Emory University estimates the 10-year cost of Senator Sanders' plan at \$24.7 trillion, and finds that Sanders' suggested revenue plan would be insufficient to cover the actual cost of the program.<sup>7</sup> Thorpe estimates that covering the full cost of the program would require combined new payroll and income taxes of 20 percent, as well as "tax increases on capital gains, increased marginal tax rates, the estate tax and eliminating tax expenditures."<sup>8</sup>

In his analysis of the tax provisions, Thorpe estimates that if the Sanders plan were fully funded, almost 71 percent of working households would pay more for health care than they do today. Thorpe estimates that 85 percent of working Medicaid households would pay more under the Sanders plan than they do today, as would 66 percent of the working Medicare population, 65 percent of young adult workers, and 57 percent of workers in firms with fewer than 50 employees.<sup>9</sup>

### **Rhetoric: Single-Payer Health Care Would Ensure that Everyone Has Equal Access to High-Quality Health Care,**

*A single-payer system will ensure that everyone has access to a single tier of high-quality care, based on medical need, not ability to pay.*<sup>10</sup>

—Physicians for a National Health Program

Advocates argue that single-payer health care would replace the patchwork system of public and private coverage that exists today with guaranteed, universal coverage so that everyone would have a basic level of health care.

### **Reality: In Government-Controlled Health Care, Universal Health Coverage Is Not the Same as Universal Access to Care.**

*Coverage* is not the same as *care*. The British National Health Service (NHS) and Canadian health systems (both single-payer systems) ration health care, creating access problems for patients.

Waiting lists are a significant problem in the Canadian system. In 2017, Canadians were on waiting lists for an estimated 1,040,791 procedures.<sup>11</sup> Physicians reported that only about 11.5 percent of patients "were on a waiting list because they requested a delay or postponement."<sup>12</sup> Often, wait times are lengthy. For example, the median wait time in Canada for arthroplastic surgery (hip, knee, ankle, shoulder) ranges from 20 weeks to 52 weeks.<sup>13</sup>

By contrast, the U.S. far outperforms other developed countries in wait times. One 2018 survey of 11 developed countries found that in the United States, only 6 percent of patients waited two months or longer to see a specialist.<sup>14</sup> In Canada, 39 percent of patients had to wait that long, and in the U.K., 19 percent experienced the same wait time.

In the British NHS, cancellations are common. In 2017, the NHS canceled 84,827 elective operations (in England alone) for non-clinical reasons on the very day the patient was due to arrive.<sup>15</sup> The same year,

6. Friends of Bernie Sanders, "Medicare for All: Leaving No One Behind."

7. A shortfall of about \$1.1 trillion per year. See Kenneth E. Thorpe, "An Analysis of Senator Sanders [sic] Single Payer Plan," Emory University, January 27, 2017, <https://www.scribd.com/doc/296831690/Kenneth-Thorpe-s-analysis-of-Bernie-Sanders-s-single-payer-proposal> (accessed October 10, 2017).

8. Kenneth E. Thorpe, "An Analysis of Senator Sanders [sic] Single Payer Plan."

9. *Ibid.*, p. 5, Table 3. Note: Figures are based on Sanders' 2016 plan.

10. Physicians for a National Health Program, "Single Payer FAQ," <http://www.pnhp.org/facts/single-payer-faq> (accessed April 24, 2019).

11. Bacchus Barua, "Waiting Your Turn: Wait Times for Health Care in Canada," The Fraser Institute, 2017, <https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/waiting-your-turn-2017.pdf> (accessed August 19, 2018).

12. *Ibid.*

13. *Ibid.*

14. Irene Papanicolas, Liana R. Woskie, and Ashish Jha, "Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 319, No. 10 (2018), pp. 1024-1039.

15. Carl Baker, "NHS Key Statistics: England, May 2018," House of Commons Library, May 21, 2018, <http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7281/CBP-7281.pdf> (accessed August 20, 2018).

the NHS canceled 3,845 urgent operations in England.<sup>16</sup> Episodes of frequent illness tend to aggravate this problem. During the 2018 flu season, for example, the NHS canceled 50,000 “non-urgent” surgeries in England.<sup>17</sup>

In the aforementioned study of 11 developed countries, researchers noted that “the United States had among the highest breast cancer screening rates and the lowest 30-day mortality rates for acute myocardial infection and stroke.”<sup>18</sup>

In the United States, the Veterans Administration (VA) health program and the Indian Health Services (IHS), both government-run health care programs, have a history of poor performance.<sup>19</sup> With the VA, as many as 238,000 veterans may have died while they were waiting for care. In spite of these shocking revelations, the Sanders bill would preserve the VA program, along with the troubled Indian Health Service.<sup>20</sup>

Not only patients, but also doctors, would face a more difficult practice environment under a single-payer program. Earlier this year, the *British Medical Journal* published a study of general practitioners who have left practice or are planning to leave.<sup>21</sup> The most commonly cited reasons were the lack of professional autonomy, administrative challenges, and increasingly unmanageable workloads.

### **Rhetoric: Single-Payer Health Care Would Save Money by Eliminating the Administrative Costs of Private Health Insurance.**

*Such a single-payer system would address one of the major deficiencies in the current system: the huge amount of money wasted on billing and administration.*<sup>22</sup>

—Senator Bernie Sanders

Senator Sanders and other single-payer proponents argue that the country as a whole would save money under a government-controlled health care system, in part because of savings generated from reduced administrative costs. They argue that administrative costs (as a percentage of total costs) in Medicare are smaller than in private insurance,<sup>23</sup> and that therefore Medicare for All could squeeze out additional administrative costs through consolidating and centralizing administration at the federal level.<sup>24</sup>

### **Reality: Administrative Savings Would Likely Be Small, and Administrative Costs Would Shift to Health Care Providers.**

Comparing Medicare and private sector-administrative costs (administrative costs versus benefit expenditures) is not as simple as it may seem. Medi-

16. Ibid.

17. Laura Donnelly and Henry Bodkin, “NHS Hospitals Ordered to Cancel All Routine Operations in January as Flu Spike and Bed Shortages Lead to A&E Crisis,” *The Telegraph*, January 3, 2018, <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2018/01/02/nhs-hospitals-ordered-cancel-routine-operations-january/> (accessed August 20, 2018).

18. Irene Papanicolaos, Liana R. Woskie, and Ashish Jha, “Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 319, No. 10 (2018), pp. 1024–1039.

19. John S. O’Shea, “Reforming Veterans Health Care: Now and for the Future,” Heritage Foundation Issue Brief No. 4585, June 24, 2016, <https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/reforming-veterans-health-care-now-and-the-future>.

20. For a discussion of problems in the Indian Health Service, see Government Accountability Office, “Indian Health Service: Actions Needed to Improve Oversight of Quality of Care,” Report to Congress, January 9, 2017, <https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-18> (accessed October 24, 2017).

21. Anna Sansom et al., “Why Do GPs Leave Direct Patient Care and What Might Help to Retain Them? A Qualitative Study of GPs in South West England,” *British Medical Journal*, Vol. 8, No. 1 (2017), <https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/8/1/e019849> (accessed September 18, 2018).

22. Senator Bernie Sanders, “Health Care for All,” *The Huffington Post*, December 1, 2013, [https://www.huffingtonpost.com/rep-bernie-sanders/a-single-payer-system-lik\\_b\\_4021534.html](https://www.huffingtonpost.com/rep-bernie-sanders/a-single-payer-system-lik_b_4021534.html) (accessed April 24, 2019).

23. Glenn Kessler, “Medicare, Private Insurance and Administrative Costs: A Democratic Talking Point,” *The Washington Post*, September 19, 2017, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2017/09/19/medicare-private-insurance-and-administrative-costs-a-democratic-talking-point/?utm\\_term=.2c1fc1f66069](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2017/09/19/medicare-private-insurance-and-administrative-costs-a-democratic-talking-point/?utm_term=.2c1fc1f66069) (accessed September 13, 2018).

24. Ed Weisbart, “A Single-Payer System Would Reduce U.S. Health Care Costs,” *AMA Journal of Ethics*, November 2012, <https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/article/single-payer-system-would-reduce-us-health-care-costs/2012-11> (accessed September 13, 2018). See also Daniel Marans, “Insurance Companies Just Accidentally Made the Case for Medicare for All,” *The Huffington Post*, March 9, 2017, [https://www.huffpost.com/entry/insurance-companies-medicare-for-all\\_n\\_58c1b1fae4b054a0ea690dc8](https://www.huffpost.com/entry/insurance-companies-medicare-for-all_n_58c1b1fae4b054a0ea690dc8) (accessed April 24, 2019).

care's administrative costs routinely appear low, but that is only because Medicare incurs such high claims costs that the administrative costs look low by comparison. For example, a 2009 study by former Heritage Foundation Research Fellow Robert Book found that Medicare's administrative costs were somewhere between 3 percent and 8 percent of total costs, depending on whether calculations included costs incurred by non-Medicare agencies (such as the IRS).<sup>25</sup> In contrast, administrative costs in employer-sponsored insurance were between 14 percent and 22 percent.<sup>26</sup> Thus, on the surface it looked like Medicare was more efficient than employer-sponsored insurance by a wide margin.

The truth is the opposite. In 2005, according to the same study, Medicare's administrative costs were \$509 per primary beneficiary, whereas private plans' administrative costs were \$453 per beneficiary.<sup>27</sup> This is because employer-sponsored insurance costs less on a per capita basis than Medicare. Medicare's claims costs are high because its population consists of the elderly and disabled—populations with high claims costs. When Medicare's administrative costs are compared to claims costs, the administrative costs appear low. Conversely, employer-sponsored insurance covers a wider range of people, including those with much lower claims costs. Thus, when Medicare's per capita administrative costs are compared to per capita claims costs, the administrative costs appear high.

Finally, not all administrative costs are bad. Fighting fraud is an important use of funds. Fraud

is rampant in government-run health programs. As Charles Blahous of the Mercatus Center noted, "The Government Accountability Office found approximately \$96 billion in improper Medicare and Medicaid payments in 2016, by itself more than twice the total government expenditures on health insurance administration."<sup>28</sup>

### A Better Alternative

It is not surprising that Americans are looking for a solution: America's health care problems—rising costs and gaps in coverage and quality—persist, despite the enactment of the Affordable Care Act of 2010 (Obamacare). Naturally, most Americans are frustrated. According to a major 2017 Gallup Poll,<sup>29</sup> 71 percent of respondents described American health care as "in a state of crisis" or burdened with "major problems."

Obamacare dramatically expanded the number of Americans enrolled in Medicaid (an underperforming welfare program) but failed to improve the functioning of the individual and small group markets—the central target of its federal regulatory regime. Low-income persons received generous taxpayer subsidies, sheltering them at least somewhat from the cost increases. Circumstances worsened for the millions of middle-class Americans in the nation's individual markets.<sup>30</sup> Between 2013 and 2017, health insurance premiums more than doubled for those enrolled in Obamacare exchanges.<sup>31</sup> Health insurance market competition and choice declined in many American counties. For 2019, 35.3 percent

25. Robert A. Book, "Medicare Administrative Costs Are Higher, Not Lower, Than Private for Insurance," Heritage Foundation WebMemo No. 2505, June 25, 2009, <https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/medicare-administrative-costs-are-higher-not-lower-private-insurance>.

26. *Ibid.*

27. Robert A. Book, "Measuring the Burden of Administrative Costs," testimony of Robert A. Book, PhD, Healthcare and Economics Expert, Advisor to the American Action Forum, Senior Research Director, Libris Research, LLC, before the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, U.S. Senate, July 31, 2018, <https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Book.pdf> (accessed April 24, 2019).

28. Charles Blahous, "The Costs of a National Single-Payer Healthcare System," Mercatus Center at George Mason University, July 2018, [https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/blahous-costs-medicare-mercatus-working-paper-v1\\_1.pdf](https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/blahous-costs-medicare-mercatus-working-paper-v1_1.pdf) (accessed August 20, 2018).

29. Gallup, "Americans Still Hold Dim View of U.S. Healthcare System," December 11, 2017, [https://news.gallup.com/poll/223403/americans-hold-dim-view-healthcare-system.aspx?g\\_source=link\\_news9&g\\_campaign=item\\_226607&g\\_medium=copy](https://news.gallup.com/poll/223403/americans-hold-dim-view-healthcare-system.aspx?g_source=link_news9&g_campaign=item_226607&g_medium=copy) (accessed September 6, 2018).

30. "17 million" from NAIC data, accessed through Mark Farrah Associates subscription data service, <http://www.markfarrah.com> (accessed August 16, 2018).

31. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "Individual Market Premium Changes: 2013-2017," May 23, 2017, <https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/256751/IndividualMarketPremiumChanges.pdf> (accessed February 20, 2018).

of American counties have only one insurer offering coverage on the Obamacare exchange—a higher percentage than in any year prior to 2017, when one-third of U.S. counties faced this challenge.<sup>32</sup>

Some policymakers see these trends and think that the only answer is to expand drastically government control over American health care. According to Senator Sanders, “The only long-term solution to America’s health care crisis is a single-payer national health care program.”<sup>33</sup>

A different course is needed. Though government laws, regulations, and policies—including Obamacare—contributed to breaking the private market’s rising premium costs and reduced health plan choices, the right answer is not to abolish markets, impose unprecedented tax increases and public debt, and eliminate personal choices. Government-controlled health care would outlaw most Americans’ current insurance arrangements, cost even more than coverage does today for most Americans, and undercut personal choice while threatening access to high quality care.

Congress should renew the effort to create a patient-centered, consumer-driven health care reform for the nation by pursuing policies that improve patient choice and spur innovation in care delivery—resulting in higher quality care and patient satisfaction.<sup>34</sup>

—*Meridian Paulton is Research Assistant in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.*

---

32. Edmund F. Haislmaier, “2018 Obamacare Health Insurance Exchanges: Competition and Choice Continue to Shrink,” Heritage Foundation Issue Brief No. 4813, January 25, 2018, [https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2018-01/IB4813\\_1.pdf](https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2018-01/IB4813_1.pdf). For 2019 data, see Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, “Final 2019 County Coverage Map,” <https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Programs-and-Initiatives/Health-Insurance-Marketplaces/Downloads/Final-2019-County-Coverage-Map.pdf> (accessed April 18, 2019).

33. Sanders, “Health Care for All.”

34. For a good place to start, see Health Policy Consensus Group, “The Health Care Choices Proposal: Policy Recommendations to Congress,” June 19, 2018, <https://www.healthcarereform2018.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Proposal-06-19-18.pdf> (accessed September 18, 2018). A recent analysis from the Center for Health and Economy, a Washington-based think tank, estimated that if such a proposal were enacted, health insurance premiums in the individual markets would fall by 15 percent to 32 percent. For a discussion of additional reforms that could drive competition, see U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, “Reforming America’s Healthcare System Through Choice and Competition,” 2018, <https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/Reforming-Americas-Healthcare-System-Through-Choice-and-Competition.pdf> (accessed April 24, 2019).